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People and Communities Committee
Tuesday, 8th May, 2018

MEETING OF PEOPLE AND COMMUNITIES COMMITTEE

Members present: Alderman Sandford (Chairperson);
the Deputy Lord Mayor (Councillor Copeland);
Alderman McCoubrey; and  
Councillors Armitage, Carson, Corr, Lyons, Magennis, Milne, 
Murphy, McReynolds, Nic Biorna, Newton, Nicholl and 
Pankhurst. 

In attendance: Mr. N. Grimshaw, Director of City and 
  Neighbourhood Services;  
Mrs. R. Crozier, Assistant Director; 
Mrs. S. Toland, Assistant Director; and    
Mrs. S. Steele, Democratic Services Officer.

Apologies

Apologies were recorded on behalf of Alderman Rodgers and Councillors Baker, 
Corr-Johnston, Heading and McCusker.

Minutes

The minutes of the meeting of 12th April and the special meeting of 16th April 
were taken as read and signed as correct.  It was reported that those minutes had been 
adopted by the Council at its meeting on 1st May. 

Declarations of Interest

 Councillor Newton declared an interest in agenda item 5 (a), viz, Street 
Naming; and 

 The Deputy Lord Mayor (Councillor Copeland) declared an interest in 
agenda item 5 (e), viz., Marie Curie Northern Ireland, in that she 
volunteered for the Charity.

Item Withdrawn from Agenda

Pride of Place Awards

The Committee noted that the above item had been withdrawn from the agenda. 
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Matters Referred Back from Council/Notices of Motion

Motion – Greenway

The Committee was reminded that, at the meeting of the Council on 9th April, 
the following motion, which had been proposed by Councillor Dorrian and seconded by 
Councillor Kyle, had been referred to the Committee for consideration:

“That this council will support the further development of the Greenway 
strategy in Belfast, including assessing the benefits of a Sydenham 
Greenway, linking East Belfast and Holywood.  Council will engage with 
potential partners to assess how such a strategy would be implemented, 
with focus on improving connectivity and benefiting health and well-being 
in our community.”

The Committee agreed that the following wording be added to the motion 
following the word Holywood ‘and the development of the Greenway in West Belfast 
and the Shankill linking Belfast and Lisburn’.  

The Committee agreed that a report be submitted to a future meeting.

Motion - Children's Funeral Charges

The Committee was reminded that, at the meeting of the Council on 1st May, the 
following motion, which had been proposed by Alderman McGimspey and seconded by 
the Deputy Lord Mayor (Councillor Copeland), had been referred to the Committee for 
consideration:

“This Council, recognising that under the terms of the Children’s Funeral 
Fund, Councils in England and Wales do not charge parents the costs of 
burials or cremations. Accordingly, the Council agrees to waive all 
charges and costs relating to those services for children up to the age of 
eighteen.”

The Committee agreed that a report be submitted to a future meeting.

Restricted Item

The information contained in the following report is restricted in 
accordance with Part 1 of Schedule 6 of the Local Government Act (Northern 
Ireland) 2014.

Resolved – That the Committee agrees to exclude the members of 
the Press and public from the Committee meeting during discussion of 
this item as, due to the nature of the item, there would be a disclosure of 
exempt information as described in Section 42(4) and Section 6 of the 
Local Government Act (Northern Ireland) 2014.
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Temporary Structure at 
Alderman Tommy Patton Memorial Park

The Committee agreed that the report be deferred to enable a more detailed 
report to be submitted to the June meeting of the People and Communities Committee. 

Committee/Strategic Issues

People and Communities Committee Plan 2018 - 2019

The Director of City and Neighbourhood Services reminded the Committee that it 
had held a workshop in March 2018 to focus on its priority areas of work for the year 
ahead and that it had subsequently agreed the draft Committee ‘Plan on a Page’ at its 
meeting held on 12th April. 

He outlined that the draft Committee Plan had been drawn up to help maximise 
the Committee’s role in delivering on the ambitions within the Belfast Agenda and in turn 
influence the priorities of the year two updated Corporate Plan and Annual Improvement 
Plan (which was currently out for consultation).

He explained that the engagement with Members had helped to build officers’ 
understanding of the key issues to lead to more informed decision-making on the 
implementation of the actions contained within the plan and advised that a six monthly 
progress update would be submitted to the Committee.

The Committee approved the draft People and Communities Committee Plan for 
2018-19.

Youth Services - Cross Party 
meeting with Education Authority

The Director of City and Neighbourhood Services reminded the Committee that, 
in April 2017, an All-Party Deputation had met with the Chief Executive of the Education 
Authority and senior officials from the Youth Service in response to a Motion regarding 
the Council’s concerns in respect of proposed cuts to the Youth Service in Belfast and 
the related impact on local youth organisations. 

The Director advised that, at this meeting, the Members had highlighted issues 
regarding any reduction to youth service provision, particularly the impact on 
marginalised and disadvantaged areas of the City.  They had also discussed the 
ongoing challenges in respect of issues such as suicide, mental health and educational 
attainment and the need for improved communication between the Youth Services and 
the Council.

The Members noted that, since this meeting, Council officers had met with 
officials from the Youth Service on a number of occasions and it was felt that this was 
helping improve collaborative service provision.  Given this focus, it was suggested that 
the Committee might wish to seek a further meeting with the Education Authority in 
order to continue discussions regarding youth provision in the City. 
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The Committee agreed to seek an All-Party Deputation with representatives from 
the Education Authority.

Increased Awareness and Understanding 
of Health Conditions

The Committee considered the undernoted report: 

“1.0 Purpose of Report or Summary of main Issues

1.1 The purpose of this report is:

 To bring to the Committee’s attention Notices of 
Motion regarding increasing awareness and 
understanding of health conditions – specifically 
anaphylaxis and epilepsy, which were raised by 
Council at its meetings on 1st February and 5th 
March, respectively; and

 Propose action to align awareness raising activities 
for both conditions to the Staff Health and Wellbeing 
Strategy

2.0 Recommendations

2.1 The Committee is asked to:

 Note the content of the report; and
 Agree to the proposed action outlined.

3.0 Main Report

Key Issues

3.1 The Notice of Motion regarding better support for people with 
anaphylaxis, moved by Councillor Nicholl and seconded by 
Councillor Long, centred on raising awareness of this 
condition and reviewing support and facilities available for 
people living with anaphylaxis, within Council amenities.

3.2 Anaphylaxis is a severe, life-threatening, generalised or 
systemic hypersensitivity reaction, which is characterised by 
rapidly developing, life-threatening problems involving; the 
airway and/or breathing and/or circulation (NICE Guidance: 
CG134). The most common causes of an anaphylactic 
reaction include: certain foods (including nuts or shell fish), 
insect stings and drugs and contrast agents (particularly 
those administered by injection).
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3.3 The Food Information Regulations (NI) 2014, introduced legal 
requirements to ensure consumers are made aware of the 
allergenic ingredients in foods. The council is the relevant 
enforcement authority for these regulations. The Food Safety 
Unit provides guidance and support to all our local food 
businesses, including those within Council amenities, to 
build compliance with these requirements. That support  
includes:

 Providing businesses with an allergen compliance 
toolkit including guidance materials on how to 
manage allergens as well as information on what to do 
in the event of an a consumer having an allergic 
reaction.  An allergen checklist and ingredient matrix 
are provided to help businesses keep track of 
potential food allergen risks;

 The delivery of training and seminars for businesses 
on allergen management and the provision of allergen 
information to customers;

 The Food Safety team monitor the compliance of the 
allergen requirements during routine inspections, they 
also investigate consumer complaints including those 
relating to allergic reactions to food. When necessary 
officers may use enforcement powers to secure 
compliance.

 Where Food Safety Officers detect food that is unsafe, 
including food labelled with incorrect allergen 
information, they work collaboratively with the 
business and the Food Standards Agency to ensure 
the food is removed from the supply chain and to alert 
consumers. 

3.4 The Food Safety section of Council’s website also provides 
businesses and individuals with information on food 
labelling, including links to the FSA website, where 
individuals can register to receive allergen email or text 
alerts; information on current and previous allergen alerts; 
allergen information for businesses, including ‘Think Allergy’ 
posters and allergen signage and tips on planning an 
allergen free meal.

3.5 Incidents of allergic reactions as a result of insect stings and 
risk factors associated with risk of stings are managed by 
Departments through accident reports and risk assessments. 
Corporate Health and Safety Unit provide support to 
Departments, to proactively identify hazards / risks and 
controls, for example during the recent introduction of new 
bee hives within Belfast Zoo. These measures aim to ensure 
adequate steps are taken to minimise the risk of exposure to 
insect stings and also that appropriate reporting / training / 
safeguards are in place. Anaphylaxis is also covered in First 
Aid at Work (Beginner and refresher) as well as Emergency 
First Aid courses.
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3.6 The Notice of Motion regarding the circulation of information 
to Council staff and facilities, moved by Councillor Dorrian 
and seconded by Councillor Milne, centred on promoting 
better understanding of epilepsy and providing advice on 
how to react if assistance is required in an epileptic 
situation.

3.7 Within Northern Ireland, approximately 20,000 people have 
epilepsy. Epilepsy and how to deal with an epileptic seizure 
is taught as part of the ‘Emergency First Aid at Work’ 
training, which is a one day course, facilitated by the 
Corporate Health and Safety Unit. This training is available 
for staff across Council facilities and is linked to the First Aid 
Needs Assessment for the facility. 

3.8 Through our Staff Health and Wellbeing Strategy, which is 
led by the Corporate HR & OD Unit, Council has been 
proactively supporting staff to better understand a range of 
health related conditions, including coronary heart disease, 
some forms of cancer, diabetes and mental health. The aim 
of this has been to enable and encourage staff to make 
healthier lifestyle choices and better manage their own 
health. Key to this is increasing staff awareness and 
knowledge of health and wellbeing related conditions, 
including anaphylaxis and epilepsy. 

3.9 It is proposed that linked to the Staff Health and Wellbeing 
Strategy, awareness raising activity on both anaphylaxis and 
epilepsy will be undertaken with staff, through a series of 
internal communication campaigns, including outreach 
activities across Council facilities. Associated awareness 
days linked to both conditions will also be included within 
the annual programme of health and wellbeing activities.

Financial & Resource Implications

3.10 The Council’s contribution to this work is being undertaken 
within existing budgets and there are no additional financial 
implications.

Equality or Good Relations Implications

3.11 None.”

The Committee agreed to the proposed actions to raise awareness of both 
anaphylaxis and epilepsy.
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Update on Strategic Cemetery 
and Crematorium Development

The Assistant Director advised that, at the meeting of the Strategic Cemetery 
and Crematorium Working Group held on 18th April, the following key issues had been 
considered: 

 update on a permanent Memorial to mark Plot Z1 in the City Cemetery; and 
 update in respect of  a request to film a historical drama at the Crematorium.

The Committee noted that the request to film had subsequently been withdrawn 
as the Company had sourced an alternative film location. 

The Committee approved and adopted the minutes of the meeting of the 
Strategic Cemeteries and Crematorium Working Group held on 18th April 2018. 

Physical Programme and Asset Management

Operational Issues

Street Naming

(Councillor Newton, who had declared an interest in this agenda item, withdrew 
from the table whilst it was under discussion and took no part in the debate or decision-
making process.)

The Committee approved the application to rename an existing street in the City 
from Haddo Street to the new name Haddo Woods, Off Hospital Road, BT8.

At this stage in proceedings Councillor Newton returned to the table. 

Dual Language

The Committee approved the application to erect a second street nameplate in 
Irish at Portland Place.

Girdwood Progress Report

The Committee considered the undernoted report: 

“1.0 Purpose of Report or Summary of Main Issues 

1.1 The purpose of this report is to update Members on the 
progress to date at Girdwood Community Hub.  This will 
include:

i. General outline of the work of the Girdwood Hub 
Forum and its subsequent working groups. 
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ii. Overview of the animation programme, including the 
community, leisure and education programme, and 

iii. An update on the current position of the proposal to 
community manage the youth space. 

2.0 Recommendations

2.1 The Committee is asked to: 

i. Note the content of the progress report and 
ii. endorse the emerging business case to support the 

proprietary use of local community organisations to 
deliver a robust youth engagement and activity 
programme. 

3.0 Main Report

Key Issues

3.1 Girdwood Community Hub, which combines community 
facilities, a dedicated Youth Space, leisure facilities and 
educational outreach and training facilities, was developed 
with support from a capital grant award from SEUPB to 
support the Peace III priority of ‘contributing to a shared 
society by creating public shared space’.  The Council 
managed the delivery of the hub project and the Department 
for Communities (DfC) are currently leading on the wider 
development of the Girdwood Park site.  Girdwood 
Community Hub has the principles of shared space built into 
its core and, to enable the facility to benefit inter and intra 
community relations, the Council set up a dedicated 
Community Hub Forum whose role is to promote and help 
manage the hub as a welcoming, open, shared and safe 
space.  The Girdwood Community Forum is chaired by the 
Council’s Community Development Manager and has 
representation from 2 elected Members.

3.2 The key objective of the Hub is to be a shared space for all, 
offering an activity programme to support peace and 
reconciliation and facilitate sustained dialogue between local 
communities. The state of the art facility opened its doors to 
the public in January 2016 and is currently managed by the 
Council’s leisure operator GLL with support from a Council 
Girdwood Community Engagement Officer. Current usage 
figures are:

 Hub Footfall 335,941
 Gym Visits 47,346
 Active Gym Members 491
 Male Users 54.1%
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 Female Users 45.9%

3.3 Girdwood plays host to a wide range of events, conferences, 
performances and concerts and thus far has lived up to the 
community aspiration that it will become an International 
Centre for Peace and Reconciliation welcoming visitors from 
all over the globe. For example, the Hub recently welcomed 
members of the committee of Regional Development of the 
European Parliament. A representative group of 8 MEPs 
visited Northern Ireland on a fact finding mission to obtain 
information that will influence a report on ‘the impact of 
cohesion policy in Northern Irelan’. The MEPs met with 
community reps, delivery partners and Council officers 
involved in service delivery at Girdwood Community Hub. 

3.4 Community partners are agreed that Girdwood must impact 
positively on the lives of the local people by providing 
opportunities for improved health and wellbeing, higher 
obtainment in education linked to employability and lifelong 
learning opportunities for children and young people. 
Programmes currently running to support this are:

 Pulmonary Rehab
 Cardiac Rehab
 Healthwise Programme 
 MacMillian Cancer Rehab
 Princes Trust NEETS Programme 
 Essential Skills ICT
 Level 2 – Early Childcare Learning 
 Level 1 – Phonics – assisting parents with reading for 

their children. 
 Girdwood Youth Forum 
 Afterschools Club

3.5 Girdwood has recently been named the disability hub for 
Belfast and supports the Active Living: No Limits 2021 action 
plan to improve health and wellbeing of people living with 
disabilities in Northern Ireland through participation in sport 
and active recreation. 

3.6 In November 2017, the Council made its final formal 
monitoring submission to SEUPB. In the absence of this 
formal reporting the Council, along with its Hub Forum 
partners, have been reviewing how we can ensure continued 
robust reporting linked to our target outcomes. It was agreed 
that Girdwood Community Hub would adopt the Outcomes 
Based Accountability model (OBA) and agree 5 key 
outcomes that will allow us to measure: How much we do, 
How well we do it, and If anyone is better off? The agreed 
outcomes also support the work emerging from both the
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Belfast Agenda and the Programme for Government. The 
Council is in the process of procuring technical support to 
draft a performance management framework for Girdwood 
and to support the collaborative recording, collation and 
reporting of information in year 1 of the implementation of an 
outcomes plan. 

3.7 In order to progress activity in priority areas, the Girdwood 
Community Forum have established a number of working 
groups with membership drawn from members and with 
regular progress reports back to the full Forum.  

3.8 Community Services support the Youth Space and 
Community Management group in the development of an 
activity programme for children and young people which is 
primarily housed within the dedicated Youth Space.  
The programme offer is diverse and makes use of the 
different and innovative aspects of the facility. Delivery is 
collaborative in nature involving local community youth 
providers, primarily funded by the Council and the Executive 
Office. The programme is agreed quarterly and includes 
sessions in arts, IT, sports, personal development and good 
relations and encourages access to other services within the 
Hub. The programme also includes outreach and detached 
work which aims to support local young people at risk, 
reduce ASB on site and encourage involvement in the Youth 
Space and Hub. The youth programme has developed and 
evolved and now offers activities 6 days a week

3.9 The Council’s Good Relations Unit supports the work 
emerging from the Shared Space and Programming group. 
This group focuses on promoting the Hub as a shared space 
and centre for peace and reconciliation. The work of this 
group shapes an annual Shared Space action plan for the 
Hub and the wider site. The plan includes a series of shared 
space events, a sustained programme of shared space 
activities and a training and skills package for local 
community reps and volunteers to become better equipped 
to deliver the shared space action plan for Girdwood. The 
hub recently hosted its 2nd Spring into Girdwood event. 
Approximately 900 people were in attendance from the 
neighbouring areas who enjoyed activities such as bouncy 
castles, go karts, face painting, birds of prey display and 
much more. Future work will include the development of a 
Shared Space Charter for the hub and a short video 
demonstrating the success thus far. 

3.10 Council’s Community Safety section supports the work of 
the Site Management group. This group focuses on 
community safety and site management issues particularly 
linked to the sensitive nature of the site. It is at this forum 
where the issue of anti-social behaviour and associated 
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vandalism is addressed and plans are developed to design 
and implement effective interventions and programming to 
engage those who are harder to reach. Innovative 
programme design has contributed to a steady increase in 
participation and a positive decline in nuisance and 
antisocial behaviour since the hub first opened its doors. If 
we compare statistics from March 2017 with March 2018, the 
number of recorded incidents has reduced from 18 incidents 
to 2. A review of the current position including process, 
programming and interventions is currently underway and 
will inform the work of this group moving into the 2018/2019 
season. 

3.11 There is a stated ambition for the local community to develop 
their capability to support community management of the 
Hub in the future.  In previous reports, Council agreed that a 
useful first step to grow confidence by all parties would be to 
develop and consider a Service Level Agreement for 
community management of the dedicated Youth Space.  The 
Community Hub Forum sought expressions of interest from 
within their community membership and endorsed the 
outline proposal tabled by local community network North 
Talks Too (NTT).  The Council provided external technical 
assistance to NTT to support the development of a detailed 
business case for future formal consideration by the 
Girdwood Community Forum.  The proposal is still under 
consideration by community stakeholders pending 
resubmission to the Forum.

3.12 In the course of the process, two issues presented with 
regards to the Youth Space. 

i. Opening hours
Due to the location of the Hub and the recognised 
challenges in relationships between neighbouring 
communities, it is particularly important that the youth 
programme on offer is accessible when local tensions 
occur.  This need is more likely to arise late evening 
and weekends, however, the opening hours of the 
facility in line with all GLL managed dry centres are 
9am-9pm week days and 10am–4pm weekends.  
Current programme extends beyond these hours and 
requires the youth space to be accessible when the 
remainder of the building is closed.

ii. Health & Safety & Safeguarding
In addition community partners delivering the 
programme have raised concerns about toilet facilities 
being shared between Youth Space and main Hub 
building. This is specifically in terms of Health & 
Safety and Safeguarding requirements. Groups have, 
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via their risk assessment process, concluded that 
CYP using the Youth Space must be escorted to the 
toilets and this is adding considerably to the 
supervisory resources that groups must provide. It 
was determined the risk would be fully mitigated by 
provision of separate toilets within the Youth Space. 

3.13 As a result, the Council undertook through their capital 
investment programme to make the necessary changes to 
the dedicated youth space to allow it to operate as a stand-
alone facility and therefore ready for any potential 
community management agreement. 

3.14 Since the renovations have been completed, a draft 
community management proposal has been presented to the 
Girdwood Community Forum for consideration and 
endorsement. At a special meeting in February, it was noted 
that Forum members are broadly supportive of the proposal 
and recognised the efforts and time invested by NTT in 
developing the proposal thus far. However the proposal was 
not endorsed and currently there are some community 
challenges in relation to the proposed governance of the 
emerging Girdwood Community Trust, who is the project 
sponsor.  The North Area Working Group have received 
update reports and Council officers are continuing to 
support all parties involved to reach a resolution and move 
forward with a Forum endorsed submission to Council for 
formal assessment. 

3.15 In the absence of a community management agreement for 
the youth space, Community Services will continue to 
support the youth programme as per the existing interim 
arrangements set out above. Given the extended time-frame, 
the procurement of services is becoming increasingly 
difficult to sustain on a quarterly basis. Given the importance 
of subsidiarity in the delivery of youth services at Girdwood, 
Council have supported a collaborative activity programme 
which is designed and delivered in partnership with local 
youth providers.  Pending any award of an SLA for Youth 
Space management, and in line with Council procedure, 
officers are developing a business case to the Director of 
City and Neighbourhood Services for approval under the 
scheme of delegation to procure services from the four 
neighbouring community/youth organisations - Lower 
Shankill, Lower Oldpark, Cliftonville Community 
Regeneration Forum and New Lodge. The Girdwood Hub 
Forum agree that the four neighbouring organisations are 
best placed to deliver a youth based engagement and activity 
programme in Girdwood Hub that will positively impact on 
the current aims and objectives around good relations, 
shared space and interventions.  Critically, these locally 
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based youth organisations have the capacity and grassroots 
relationships to expedite a rapid response to youths causing 
annoyance and trends of heightened ASB in parallel to the 
delivery of an activity based programme that seeks to 
change the attitudes of the young people using the Hub.  

Financial & Resource Implications

3.16 Programme resources are within service revenue estimates.  

Equality or Good Relations Implications

3.17 None.”

The Committee endorsed the emerging business case to support the proprietary 
use of local community organisations to deliver a robust youth engagement and activity 
programme.

Traveller Liaison Progress

The Committee considered the following report: 

“1.0 Purpose of Report or Summary of main Issues

1.1 The purpose of the report is to;

 Provide Members with an overview of the main 
findings and specific recommendations for local 
authorities proposed by the NIHRC in the ‘Out of 
Sight, Out of Mind: Travellers’ Accommodation in 
Northern Ireland’ Report, March 2018.

 Outline a process through which Council can meet the 
proposed recommendations

1.2 The NIHRC initiated an investigation on Traveller’s 
accommodation following a scoping exercise concluded in 
June 2016. The Out of Sight, Out of Mind report was 
launched in March 2018 at City Hall. The report sets out a 
series of recommendations for Public Bodies and Local 
Authorities.  There are four specific recommendations for 
Local Authorities to implement within the next twelve 
months.

2.0 Recommendations

2.1 Committee are asked :

(i) To note the key recommendation and the implications 
for Council.
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(ii) To consider and agree the proposed steps to meet the 
recommendations put forward by the NIHRC.

3.0 Main report

3.1 Key finding of the report:

(i) The Commission found there were inadequacies in 
some laws, public authorities’ policies and public 
authorities’ practises, in the context of Traveller 
accommodation in NI. It confirmed that such 
inadequacies can dissuade and supress a Traveller’s 
culture, including the ability to exercise a nomadic 
lifestyle.

(ii) The Commission found thirteen systemic Issues in:

 Domestic Legal Framework.
 Domestic Practise.
 Racial Discrimination.
 Race legislation.
 Resource availability
 Resource and Policy Accountability.
 Provision of Traveller-specific accommodation.
 Monitoring needs for Travellers accommodation
 Inadequacy of Traveller sites
 Participation
 Information on Travellers’ accommodation
 Data collection
 Complaints mechanisms

Recommendations for Local Authorities

3.2 The report made four specific recommendations that should 
be implemented within twelve months.

(i) The NI Housing Executive, in conjunction with all 
relevant providers, should take steps to ensure that all 
required services are adequately available in practice 
within all Travellers’ accommodation and that the 
provision of these services is sufficiently regulated. In 
particular, the NI Housing Executive should work with: 
the local Councils to ensure Travellers have regular 
refuse collection; with the electricity supplier to 
ensure Travellers have prompt and consistent access 
to electricity; and with the Royal Mail to ensure 
Travellers have adequate access to adequate postal 
services.

(ii) Local councils should take reasonable steps to 
prevent undue delays in the planning application 
process relating to Travellers’ accommodation. They 
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should also ensure that all planning decision-making 
processes are fair, impartial and transparent.

(iii) Local Councils should take proactive reasonable 
steps to ensure Travellers’ sites are licensed when 
required. Local Councils should regularly monitor the 
licensing of Travellers’ sites and be aware when sites 
require a license, whether they are licensed and when 
the licence will expire. Local councils should ensure 
all licences meet the minimum standard of provision 
and safety as required by the model license, 
developed by the Department of Infrastructure.

(iv) All local councils should be active members of the NI 
Local Government Partnership on Travellers Issues 
and should give consideration to developing or 
strengthening Traveller Forums to consider issues 
relating to Travellers, including accommodation.

3.3 BCC has collaborated extensively with NIHRC and 
contributed significantly during the research and feedback 
phases of the report process.  

Next Steps- Responding to the Recommendations

3.4 Officers will continue to facilitate meaningful engagement 
with the Traveller Community and its representatives 
guaranteeing that Travellers are informed of the implications 
of the report, that their voices are heard and that they are 
actively involved in all processes which implement the 
NIHRC’s recommendations. 

3.5 In response to the specific recommendations:

(i) Council currently works closely with relevant 
providers ensuring that service provision reaches the 
Traveller Community. We facilitate the Improving 
Outcomes of Travellers in Belfast Interagency Group 
consisting of statutory and voluntary sector 
organisations. It is proposed that a specific sub-group 
focussing on Traveller accommodation and related 
services will be formed and report to the Interagency 
Group. 

Protocols have been established to deal with 
emergency situations regarding waste management 
and infestations. These protocols will be reviewed and 
communicated extensively.
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Council’s existing service provision for Travellers, 
that is, case work, advocacy, support, sign posting 
and play development, will be maintained and we will 
work closely with the community to identify and 
explore further services to meet articulated needs. 

(ii) & (iii) None of the existing Traveller sites in Belfast 
have a current License. It is proposed that the 
Traveller Liaison Officer (TLO) will facilitate the 
development of a working group consisting of all 
relevant officers with internal expertise (and external if 
required e.g.NIHE).  The group will include officers 
from Legal services, Planning, Environmental Health, 
Community Services, Health and Safety and 
Community Safety. This group will take proactive 
steps to scope the need for licences for all relevant 
sites (3) and develop an action plan to secure same.  

To ensure consistency with other Council areas, the 
TLO will liaise with other Local Authorities by sharing 
information on regular basis.

(iii) Council is an active member of the LSPTI. Two BCC 
elected members have been nominated and two 
officers are selected on to the Executive Committee 
(Traveller Liaison Officer and Principal Environmental 
Health Officer). 

Financial & Resource Implications

3.6 Officer time- representation on external bodies, attendance 
at internal meetings and any follow up work relevant to the 
actions of the internal officers group.

Equality or Good Relations Implications

3.7 There are no Equality Implications to this report.”

The Committee adopted the recommendations. 

Marie Curie Northern Ireland 

The Committee was reminded that representatives from Marie Curie NI had 
presented its case for a whole society approach to end of life care at a special meeting 
of the People and Communities Committee on 16th May.

The Assistant Director outlined that Marie Curie had presented the need for a 
whole society approach to end of life care as it recognised the limitations to clinical care 
and service provision.  It had also advocated the need to consider the need to provide 
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non-clinical support in a community setting, treating care as a civic responsibly to be 
shared by everyone.  This approach required social efforts from across society to 
improve health in the face of terminal illness, caregiving and bereavement.  Central to 
this approach was the recognition that care was not solely the responsibility of Health 
and Social Care services.

At the meeting, representatives of Marie Curie had sought the Council to 
endorse the benefits of a whole society approach to end of life care and asked it to 
consider supporting Marie Curies’ ambition of hosting a partnership event in the City 
Hall, which would seek to raise awareness of the issues around terminal illness and a 
whole society approach to end of life care.  
   

The Committee:

 agreed that officers would engage further with Marie Curie NI to consider the 
necessary action required to support Marie Curie NI hosting a partnership event 
in the City Hall;

 noted that this would include progressing the appropriate steps to secure the use 
of the City Hall and to raise awareness of the event and the whole society 
approach to end of life care across all relevant forums; and 

 noted that an update report would be submitted in due course. 

Woodvale Park Cultural Celebrations - July 2018

The Assistant Director advised that a request had been received from Twaddell 
and Woodvale Residents’ Association seeking permission to hold a three-day 
programme of cultural celebration in Woodvale Park.  The officer reported that, for a 
number of years, the group had been an active participant on the bonfire programme 
and that in 2007 it had been involved in the design of the Bonfire Beacon as an 
alternative to the traditional 11th July bonfire.  It had successfully ran this event from 
2008, attracting over 1000 people and for the past number of years the group had 
successfully used a bonfire frame instead of a beacon.  The officer explained that the 
group was again intending to design and deliver a cultural event in Woodvale Park from 
9th July to 11th July.  She explained that the event would be designed around 
interventions and would seek to engage local youths and the community in activities 
such as soccer tournaments, which would be provided by Live for Sport.  The final day 
would see Woodvale Park play host to a family fun day celebration.  The officer detailed 
that the Twaddell and Woodvale Residents’ Association was seeking permission to 
construct a framed bonfire within the park and to stage associated community activities 
as part of its ongoing efforts to transform bonfires within the wider locality.  

It was reported that the event organiser was also identifying ways in which the 
event could be built upon and expanded and that details of this would be included in a 
citywide report that would be submitted to a meeting of the Strategic Policy and 
Resources Committee. 

The Committee granted authority to Twaddell and Woodvale Residents’ 
Association to hold a three-day programme of cultural celebration in Woodvale Park in 
July 2018, subject to satisfactory terms being agreed with the Director of City and 
Neighbourhood Services and on condition that:
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 the event organiser ensures that all health and safety requirements are met 
to the Council’s satisfaction, including an event management plan, risk 
assessments and public liability insurance; and 

 the event organiser meets all statutory requirements, including 
entertainments licensing.

Proposed Enforcement Mechanism – Microbeads

The Assistant Director detailed that the Department of Agriculture, Environment 
and Rural Affairs (DAERA) was involved in a UK-wide project to ban the manufacture 
and sale of cosmetic products containing microbeads.  DAERA proposed to introduce 
bans using powers in Article 32 of the Waste and Contaminated Land (NI) Order 1997.  

The Committee was advised that the Council had received a letter from the 
Permanent Secretary of DAERA seeking the Council to permit staff to be authorised by 
the Department for the purposes of enforcing the ban in the Belfast area.  It was 
anticipated that the legislation would come into force in July 2018.   

The Assistant Director confirmed that this request could be accommodated 
within existing work streams.    

The Committee agreed to regulatory officers in the Environmental Health 
Service being authorised by DAERA, for the purposes of assisting with the enforcement 
of the proposed legislation to ban the manufacture and sale of rinse-off cosmetic 
products containing plastic microbeads.

Planting of a ‘living Christmas tree’ at Belvoir Drive

The Assistant Director advised that Belvoir Residents’ Group had sought 
permission to plant a ‘living Christmas tree’ at Belvoir Drive, Belvoir Estate.  

The Committee was advised that the group wished to purchase a 10-12 foot 
Norway Spruce, subject to satisfactory terms in line with the Council’s Arboriculture 
Officer and to be agreed by the Director of City and Neighbourhood Services.

The Committee granted permission to the Belvoir Residents’ Group  to plant ‘a 
living Christmas tree’ at Belvoir Drive, subject to terms to be agreed by the Director of 
City and Neighbourhood Services.

Attendance at the Material Recycling World: 
National Recycling Awards

The Committee granted authority for the Director of City and Neighbourhood 
Services, the incoming Chairperson and the incoming Deputy Chairperson (or their 
nominees) to attend the annual National Recycling Awards (NRA) in the Hilton Hotel, 
Park Lane, London on 28th June.
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Request regarding Homeless Jesus sculpture

The Committee was advised that a request had been received regarding the 
possibility of siting a bronzed sculpture entitled ‘Homeless Jesus’ on a bench outside 
the City Hall to raise awareness of homelessness within the City.  The request had also 
asked that consideration be given in respect of a procession to the City Hall   

The Committee granted approval for officers to consult with the Shared City 
Partnership to explore the request and noted that a further report would be submitted to 
the relevant Committee in due course.

Flora Street

The Committee was reminded that Flora Street Play Park was one of the 
structures that had been included within the third phase of the consultative naming 
process to name six new structures that had been constructed as part of the 
Connswater Community Greenway. 

The Assistant Director advised that a request had been received from the 
Eastside Partnership seeking permission to rename Flora Street Walkway Play Park to 
Friendship Play Park.  

The Members were reminded that, in August 2017, the Committee had been 
informed that a decision had been made to omit the play park at Flora Street from the 
final vote stage of the cumulative naming process to name six new structures which 
were being constructed as part of the Connswater Community Greenway after one of 
the preferred name options had been identified as being ineligible in respect of aspects 
of the Council’s naming policy.  Eastside Partnership had since advised the Council that 
they had liaised with a local Community Youth Worker in Avoniel Play Centre (with 30 
over thirty years’ service) and she had suggested that the play park be renamed 
‘Friendship Play Park’ to reflect how the play park and other facilities in the area, such 
as the play centre, primary school and leisure centre all encouraged friendship and play 
amongst children and young people in the community. 

The Committee agreed to proceed to carry out the necessary consultation on 
the proposed name change of Flora Street Walkway Play Park to Friendship Play Park 
as it met the criteria of the Council’s (re)naming policy.
   
Department of Health Consultation – 
Amendments to Fire Service and Rescue Order 2006

The Committee considered the following report: 

“1.0 Purpose of Report or Summary of main Issues

1.1 The Department of Health opened consultations on 9 April 
2018 on proposals to make amendments to the Fire and 
Rescue Services (Northern Ireland) Order 2006. 
The consultation period ends on 3 June 2018.  This paper 



People and Communities Committee C
Tuesday, 8th May, 2018 977

provides background information and includes a draft 
response, for Members’ approval. 

2.0 Recommendations

2.1 The Committee is;

 Invited to consider and endorse the draft consultation 
response.

3.0 Key Issues

3.1 At the meeting of 13 October 2015, the Committee approved 
a response to a consultation from the Department for Social 
Development Committee on the (then) proposed Houses of 
Multiple Occupation (HMO) Bill.  The response included the 
following City Council concerns regarding Fire Safety 
Measures proposed in the Bill:

The Council requested that the Bill and any future 
regulation/guidance allow for the Councils and NIFRS to 
agree local arrangements and protocols around the 
regulation and enforcement of Fire Safety in HMO’s’.

3.2 The Department of Health is now proposing to make 
amendments to the Fire and Rescue Services (Northern 
Ireland) Order 2006.  

3.3 The operation of the HMO licensing scheme will be the 
responsibility of councils. Councils will carry out all the 
checks/inspections (including fire safety) required to license 
or otherwise an HMO. 

3.4 In order to facilitate the provisions and policy intent of the 
HMO Act, the Department of Health proposes to amend the 
2006 Order to allow the Chief Fire and Rescue Officer to 
delegate fire safety inspection for ‘relevant premises’ rather 
than just ‘work places’ which the current Article 33.(5) 
specifies.

3.5 Under the current registration scheme the regulation of Fire 
Safety matters is the responsibility of the NIHE HMO team.  
These amendments would mean that the Chief Fire and 
Rescue Officer could authorise suitably trained and 
competent Council staff to undertake fire safety inspections 
in HMOs. This will allow for the existing arrangements to be 
continued into the new Licensing Regime. 
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3.6 A Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) will be agreed 
between local councils and the Northern Ireland Fire & 
Rescue Service (NIFRS). The memorandum will include a 
detailed training and competency framework in relation to 
Fire Safety Inspections, Auditing, Enforcement and the 
handling of evidence in accordance with Police & Criminal 
Evidence NI Order 1989 (PACE) for designated HMO officers.  

3.7 A draft response to the consultation paper is attached as 
Appendix 1 (below).  The draft response supports the 
amendments as being necessary and sufficient to achieve 
the requirements outlined.  

Financial & Resource Implications

3.8 It is anticipated that all costs associated with the new HMO 
licencing scheme will be met by fee income.

Equality or Good Relations Implications

3.9 No equality or Good Relations implications have been 
identified.”

Appendix 1

Draft response

Belfast City Council welcomes the opportunity to provide a detailed response to this 
consultation.

The proposals to make amendments to the Fire and Rescue Services (Northern Ireland) 
Order 2006 is of particular importance to the Council for the following reasons:

Background

Article 50 of the Order of 2006 gives the meaning of a relevant premise, Article 50(1)(a)
excludes domestic premises from the definition of a relevant premise and Article 50.(6) 
for the purposes of Article 50.(1) provides a definition of a domestic premise.  This has 
the effect of removing responsibility for fire safety inspection and enforcement in 
common areas that exist in flats and apartment blocks (stairs, passageways, gardens 
and yards etc.) of domestic premises from NIFRS.

The City Council understands that the Department see this as a significant risk, and 
notes that the Department proposes to make NIFRS responsible for fire safety 
enforcement in the common areas of domestic premises such as flats and apartment 
blocks.
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The Houses of Multiple Occupation (HMO) Act received Royal Assent in May 2016.

The operation of the HMO licensing scheme will be the responsibility of local District 
Councils. District Councils will carry out all the checks/inspections (including fire safety) 
required to license or otherwise a HMO. 

The Department of Communities are working towards the implementation of the HMO 
Act with a commencement date of the 1 April 2019.

To facilitate the provisions and policy intent of the HMO Act the Department of Health 
proposes to amend the 2006 Order to allow the Chief Fire and Rescue Officer to 
delegate fire safety inspection for “relevant premises” rather than just “work places” 
which Article 33.(5) specifies.

Additionally Article 33.(3) and 52.(1) only empowers “fire and rescue officers” to 
undertake fire safety / enforcement inspections, by amending both Articles to “people” 
this will allow the delegation of authority to suitably trained and competent District 
Council staff to undertake fire safety inspections in HMOs.

Amendments

To amend Article 50.(6) to exclude common parts from the definition of domestic 
premises

To amend Article 33.(5) from “ workplaces” to “relevant premises”

To amend Articles 33.(3) and 52.(1) from “fire and rescue officers” to “persons”

What it means

The City Council welcomes the proposal that the Chief Fire and Rescue Officer can 
authorise suitably trained and competent District Council staff to undertake fire safety 
inspections in HMOs.  This will allow for the existing arrangements to be continued into 
the new Licensing Regime.  

The City Council welcomes the proposal that a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) 
will be agreed between local councils and NIFRS.  The memorandum will include a 
detailed training and competency framework in relation to Fire Safety Inspections, 
Auditing, Enforcement and the handling of evidence in accordance with PACE for 
designated HMO officers.

Views sought on the proposals

The consultation document consults on the proposal to make amendments to the Fire 
and Rescue Service (Northern Ireland) Order 2006, which the City Council welcomes, 
and responds to the following questions:
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Q1. Do you agree that the proposed amendments are necessary to achieve the 
requirements outlined previously? -  The Council is satisfied that the 
amendments are necessary.

Q2. Are the proposed amendments sufficient to achieve the requirements outlined 
previously? Subject to a Memorandum Of Understanding (MOU) being 
agreed between the NIFRS AND local Councils. Belfast City Council is 
satisfied that the amendments are sufficient to achieve the requirements 
outline in the consultation document.   It should be noted that any MOU 
will be subject to any future fee income being set at a level that will ensure 
full cost recovery.

The Committee endorsed the draft response to the Department for Heath 
consultation, relating to Amendments to the Fire Service and Rescue Order 2006.

Belfast International Arts Festival

The Committee considered the following report: 

“1.0 Purpose of Report or Summary of main Issues

1.1 This report outlines a series of proposed outdoor events, 
delivered by large arts organisations, in partnership with the 
Council. Each event will require the closure of all or a 
substantial proportion of the facility.  

2.0 Recommendations

The Committee is asked to:

 Approve the funding subject to an agreed programme 
of events

 Approve the closure of facilities as required for the 
set-up, delivery and take-down of the events, 
resolving all operational issues to the Council’s 
satisfaction;

 Agree that the Town Solicitor prepares appropriate 
legal agreements for the programme;

 Agree that Event Organisers are required to meet all 
statutory requirements including Public Liability 
Insurance cover, Health and Safety, Food Safety and 
licensing responsibilities; and

 Agree that Event Organisers shall consult with public 
bodies and local communities as necessary.
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3.0 Main report

Key Issue

3.1 Following discussions with officers a programme of events 
has been proposed for October 2018 with Belfast 
International Arts Festival.

3.2 The Council has received a proposal from Belfast 
International Arts Festival to deliver a programme of free, 
family-focussed events in the following locations: City Hall 
grounds and Falls Park. This programme rotates around the 
city and was in CS Lewis Square in 2017.

3.3 This includes two performances at each location of:

Handle with Care created by the Spanish company, Diana 
Gadish’s interactive and warm hearted street show that 
explores visibility and invisibility in everyday life. They are 
currently in dialogue with several other potential artists and 
ensembles to join the double bill including Story Machine’s 
new version of Kumkum Malhotra (Look How We Disappear) 
by award winning Indian author Preti Taneja and Cie Dyptik’s 
D Construction, an outdoor hip hop spectacle from France. 

3.4
 The final locations are determined by health and 

safety requirements of the performers – there may be 
some minor changes to final locations;

 The events shall be subject to the preparation of an 
event management plan which shall cover all aspects 
of management including health and safety, access 
and will comply with the current events policy; 

 and A legal agreement will be provided by Legal 
Services

Financial & Resource Implications

3.5 Funding for the programme has been budgeted for in the 
2018/9 estimates at £20k.

Staff may be required to work additional hours to cover the 
events outside normal hours and this will be charged to the 
hirer, in line with the process adopted in previous years.

3.6 Council officers will liaise with organisers in relation to the 
potential environmental impact of these events.
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3.7 Equality or Good Relations Implications

The Events Policy for Parks and Leisure facilities and venues 
was previously screened. It is anticipated that this range of 
events will deliver a positive impact for equality and good 
relations.”

The Committee adopted the recommendations. 

Appointment of Public Analyst

The Committee approved the appointment of the following suitably qualified 
person as Public Analyst to the Council under Article 27(1) of the Food Safety Order 
(Northern Ireland) Order 1991: Michelle Lesley Evans BSc, MChemA, MRSC.

Waste Framework – 
Waste Collection Arrangements

The Committee considered the undernoted report: 

“1.0 Purpose of Report or Summary of main Issues

1.1 To provide an update on the waste collections work stream 
within the Waste Framework and, following on from a 
preliminary consultation exercise, outline the next steps to 
determine public opinion and support the development of the 
Circular Economy in Belfast.

2.0 Recommendations

2.1 The Committee is asked to:

(a) note the contents of the report 
(b) receive a presentation from USEL outlining the 

current mattress recovery operations 
(c) approve holding a facilitated workshop for Members 

in June to develop a consultation document which will 
be published on Citizen Space in summer as part of 
the consultation exercise, along with supplementary 
activities.

3.0 Main report

Key Issues

3.1 Last June, the Committee approved the Waste Framework 
document.  This showed that on current performance, the 
Council would not meet the 50% recycling target by 2020 and 
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that a paradigm shift was needed to affect major change.  
It provides an overview of several options which could be 
taken to improve how waste could be managed within the 
city over the next decade in order to deliver the challenging 
targets (NILAS compliance/landfill diversion and 50% 
household recycling by 2020).  It has been developed to align 
with the objectives of the Belfast Agenda and emerging 
Resourceful Belfast (Circular Economy) document, which 
outlines the contribution which waste and resources 
management can make in supporting jobs and the local 
economy. 

3.2 The Waste Framework focuses on four areas: (i) Collection 
Arrangements, (ii) Infrastructure, (iii) Behaviour Change and 
(iv) Technology.  Following consideration of the report, 
Members made a number of points on engaging with schools 
and maintaining facilities and specifically highlighted that:

(a) they would welcome an opportunity to input into the 
drafting of the final consultation document and

(b) the importance of the ‘Circular Economy’ around 
creating and maintaining jobs should be emphasised

 
3.3 This report is designed to provide an update on the results of 

the preliminary consultation exercise, completed in 2017/18 
and to seek approval to undertake a more comprehensive 
exercise in the summer on the collection arrangements work 
stream following engagement with Members.

3.4 Pre-Engagement Consultation – Resident buy-in is essential 
if the proposed scheme is to deliver on the goals of; quality 
materials, improved value for money, increased recycling 
and supporting jobs.  Waste Management engaged the 
Consultation Institute and Social Market Research (SMR) to 
ensure that the preliminary public engagement and research 
exercise was deemed suitably objective and robust.  
Outcomes will be presented at the workshop.  Some positive 
examples include:

 More efficient than the current range of separate bins 
and boxes

 Less opportunity for stacked boxes to get 
blown/kicked about than the current recycling boxes

 Better separation of waste leading to improved quality 
of recycled materials

 Weekly collection of food and recyclables (including 
glass) from residents’ doorstep

 Uniform system across almost all of the city (a limited 
number of apartments may still require a bespoke 
solution) leading to simpler communications/less 
confusion.
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 Less contamination leading to improved quality of 
materials which could be used by local re-processors, 
thereby maintaining and developing local jobs.

 Higher quality materials could mean greater levels of 
income than achieved from blue bins.

3.5 Next Steps – For the next stage of the consultation process 
Waste Management proposes holding a facilitated workshop 
with Members in June to develop a consultation document 
which, following completion, would be launched in the 
summer over a twelve week period using the Council’s 
Citizen Space portal.  This consultation exercise would be 
supplemented with a roadshow to permit interested 
residents to learn more about waste and resources 
management in Belfast and how changes to waste collection 
would contribute to the Belfast Agenda through the 
maintenance and creation of jobs connected with recycling 
and the wider Circular Economy opportunities.

3.6 Waste Management would conduct this consultation stage in 
parallel with taking proposals to amend waste collection 
through the Capital Programme to ensure that whichever 
option is chosen, it could proceed in a timely manner.  

3.7 Further as the Waste Framework highlights that, based on 
business as usual, the Council will not meet the 50% 
recycling target by 2020, Members are advised that 
discussions and communications are ongoing with DAERA 
on potential fund applications in relation to the roll-out of 
waste and resource arrangements. 

3.8 Looking ahead, and as recognised within the Waste 
Framework, the Council needs to affect a significant shift in 
behaviour of its residents to focus on gathering quality 
materials, rather than simply delivering ever-increasing 
weight based goals.  Adopting such an approach will 
mitigate against market volatility, optimise income from sale 
of recyclables and support local jobs.

3.9 Several neighbouring councils are similarly either 
considering, or have started, implementing the kerbside 
approach (Option B).  In Antrim & Newtownabbey Borough 
Council, approximately 12,000 households have transferred 
onto the new scheme while Lisburn & Castlereagh City 
Council (LCCC) have stated that this collection scheme (with 
the exception of 3 weekly residual) aligns with their direction 
of travel.  LCCC conducted a Members’ study tour to some 
Welsh councils who implemented similar schemes last year.  
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3.10 It is notable that within the UK administrations, Wales has 
been the top recycler for several years and exceeded 52% in 
2016/17 (adjusted to reflect common terminology and 
datasets).  

3.11 Social Enterprise and link to economy - As emphasised 
above, the aim of introducing new collection arrangements is 
to ensure that the Council can make better use of the 
materials which residents set out for recycling or disposal.  
To that end, Waste Management has been leading a cross-
Departmental working group along with Economic Initiatives, 
Procurement Unit and others called Resourceful Belfast to 
consider what materials should be targeted.  Currently, a 
number of waste streams are being researched which 
include (i) food waste (ii) electrical/electronic waste (iii) 
textiles and (iv) furniture (Priority Waste provides a new 
opportunity for the recovery and reuse of bulky waste as it is 
generally cleaner and easier to recover).  

3.12 One of the most recent successes has been the work done 
with Ulster Supported Learning (USEL).  Arising from a pilot 
with USEL in 2015, the Council contracted for a novel 
recovery operation in 2016, which last year resulted in 14,000 
mattresses being diverted from landfill and taken apart for 
recycling or reuse.  These have contributed to the creation of 
22 jobs and has led to further materials being considered, 
including carpets and possibly soft furnishings.  Last month, 
Waste Management was selected as ‘Partner of the Year’ 
2018 by USEL.  In order for Members to get a better insight 
into what is involved in mattress recovery (and the Circular 
Economy), a senior executive from USEL is available to give 
a brief presentation.  

3.13 Members may also care to note that several of these social 
enterprises have expressed an interest in developing 
facilities at the North Foreshore/Dargan area, discussions 
are underway on these prospects.

Financial & Resource Implications

3.14 Finance - A transition to a new, uniform, collections 
arrangement will require capital investment in terms of 
containers and vehicles.  DAERA is currently preparing the 
business case regarding these collection arrangements in 
conjunction with their budgetary allocation process. Given 
the absence of devolved government at Stormont, the time 
line on this Government support is unknown.

3.15 At the SP&R Committee meeting of 20 April 2018, it was 
agreed that the new kerbside collection arrangements should 
be added to the Capital Programme as an Uncommitted 
Project.  The Outline Business Case (OBC) is being worked 
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up and will be brought back to next stage of the governance 
arrangements of the capital programme.

3.16 Resources – Given the breadth of work involved in the 
transition and implementation of such an operational 
change, it is likely that additional resources will be needed to 
ensure that business-as-usual is delivered with minimal 
disruption while the programme of work outlined in the 
Waste Framework is enacted over the next five years or so.  
As part of Resourceful Belfast (Circular Economy), the 
Council entered into a collaborative agreement with WRAP 
and this may provide access for some of these resources.  
Further reports will be brought to Committee on this as it 
progresses.

3.17 Equality or Good Relations Implications

None.”

The Committee:

 agreed to hold a facilitated workshop for the Members during June to assist with 
the development of a consultation document which would be published on 
Citizen Space in the summer as part of the consultation exercise; and 

 agreed that a presentation would be received at the workshop by 
representatives from Ulster Supported Employment Ltd (USEL) regarding its  
current mattress recovery operations.

Last Meeting

Councillor Sandford referred to the fact that this had been his last meeting in the 
role of Chairperson, as his replacement was due to be appointed in June, and thanked 
the Members and officers for their support over the previous year. 

Chairperson


